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Canada lifts sanctions 

against Eritrea, human 

rights abuses continue 
 

By Lital Khaikin 
 

 

 

Open for business 

 

Receiving little public attention, Canada officially repealed its sanctions1 

against Eritrea effective June 1, 2020. The UN began repealing its sanctions 

back in 2018, in response2 to the peace agreement signed between Eritrea 

and Ethiopia that same year, that broke through decades of hostility since 

Eritrea’s independence in 1993, and established “bilateral economic and 

trade cooperation” between the two countries. The repeal of sanctions has 

been described3 as “hope for the Horn of Africa”, but more than being a 

reflection of any humanitarian progress in Eritrea, it has proven to be 

primarily beneficial for business interests and market access to the country.   

 

Especially after the 2018 rapprochement, Eritrea has been encouraging 

international investment through mining, infrastructure projects and the 

expansion of its trading ports on the Red Sea. As much as the rhetoric 

around these projects celebrates the country’s “economic development”, 

and as dubious as Canada’s history of international sanctions is, this 

supposed progress deserves a more critical look.  

Following recent years of scandals over forced labour under 

sub-contractors employed by foreign companies in Eritrea, 

several western-owned mining projects have been sold off, 

predominantly to Chinese companies.  
 

After coming under scrutiny for the use of slavery, Australian company 

Chalice Gold Mines sold its Koka gold mining project in 2013 to the 

Shanghai Sfeco Group, which now owns majority shares. Vancouver’s 

Sunridge Gold sold its shares in the Asmara Project, which mines copper, 

to Sichuan Road & Bridge Mining Investment Development Corp. in 

2015, when the Canadian company hit the headlines for its own 

complicity4 in Eritrea’s slave labour.  

 

The Canadian company Nevsun also conveniently sold its Bisha copper 

mine to Zijin in December 2018, after allegations of forced labour5 used 

by Nevsun’s sub-contractor, Segen Construction, were raised by Eritrean 

refugees. Back in 2008, Nevsun’s former Vice Chairman John Clarke 

expressed his optimism6 about his mining project in Eritrea, “I’m very 

bullish about what Eritrea has to offer as events unfold”. 

 

As February 2020 unfolded, Canada’s Supreme Court ruled7 that there 

are grounds for Nevsun to be sued by Eritreans for employing slave 

labour in violation of international law—though the company naturally 

disputes this accountability, claiming it is bound only by Canadian law.  

 

The Supreme Court established8 that the case was pursuing Nevsun’s 

liability “because it was complicit in the Eritrean authorities’ alleged 

internationally wrongful acts”, and found that “the respondents would 

have to establish that the National Service Program is a system of forced 

labour that constitutes a crime against humanity”. In other words, the 

Canadian company could still get off easy because it was technically the 

Eritrean government and military doing the dirty work for Nevsun, and 

that’s just how the foreign sovereign state does its business.    

 
Continues on page 2 → 

 

The Sparkplug: Igniting dialogue between 
culture and current affairs. 
 
The previous issue of The Sparkplug examined the impacts of 
neo-colonial extractivism and nation-building on the 
disappearance of Botswana’s Indigenous Khoisan languages. 
The current issue picks up this thread from a different 
angle: the disappearance of speech itself under Eritrea’s 
despotic regime, which has plunged the country’s youngest 
generations into a brutally imposed silence.   
 
This issue welcomes back Eritrean-American journalist and 
author Abraham Tesfalul Zere — who was one of the first 
authors published by The Green Violin, through a chapbook 
called Anecdotes of Indefinite Anarchy: Dispatches from 
Eritrea. 
 
Under the guiding hand of the Ministry of Information, 
Eritrea shows the world a façade of progress. It flaunts two 
years of rapprochement with Ethiopia, expanding ports, and 
an illusion of successfully combatting the coronavirus 
crisis. Government officials, including President Isaias 
Afwerki himself, further promote the image of a functional 
society, manipulating public image through the complicity of 
Hollywood stars and influential figures who promote the 
photogenic side of the country, while choosing to remain 
silent and ignorant of the festering horrors of the regime. 

The Meaning of Words (or, Democracy by Any Other Name) 

But Zere reminds us of the autocratic reality of Eritrea — a 
reality that will surely prove to be inconvenient for 
politicians and international capitalists amid the loosening 
of global sanctions against the country.  
 
Writers in Eritrea are routinely arrested, jailed and 
tortured for committing thought-crime; persecuted for what 
one publishes, but also, still more ominously, for what one 
doesn’t publish. The assault on intellectuals and the 
repression of thought, which intensified at the turn of our 
millennium, has left deep scars on Eritrean society and 
created a culture of exodus. Indeed, the UN Refugee Agency 
has estimated that approximately 5,000 people flee the 
country every month. How much more ludicrous this is to 
occur under the banner of the People’s Front for Democracy 
and Justice!     
 
For Eritreans to communicate information about the reality 
of Eritrea’s regime for publication outside of the country 
is a courageous act that compels action from those of us 
with the freedom to speak and to write. For the heavy 
sacrifice of those who dared to question, write and publish 
— of their lives, their time, their voices and their bodies 
— it is a duty to denounce and to speak truthfully across 
our borders. The Eritrean government, its President and 
compliant officials, have mounted a wall that they meant to 
be insurmountable for its citizens, but the people persist. 
This persistence reaches far, and with it, carries hope.  

 
LK. 
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Continued: 

Canada lifts sanctions 

against Eritrea 
 

Human Rights Watch has reported9 how this 

forced labour has long been part of Eritrea’s 

indefinite “national service”, under which all 

Eritreans are conscripted to work for the 

government — including for agricultural and 

mining projects. Eritrea’s conscription is known to 

use child labour in agriculture and military 

training through a compulsory summer program 

known as Maetot. Critique of the Maetot program 

has been refuted by Eritrea’s Ministry of 

Information through an article that refers to the 

forced labour10 as “a youth participatory 

approach”.  

 

“As a matter of fact,” writes Mela Ghebremedhin, 

clarifying the contributions of the child laborers on 

the Ministry of Information website, “through 

matot, thousands of km have been covered in 

terracing hills and mountains, thousands of trees 

have been planted and schools and hospitals have 

been restored.” 

 

Eritrea’s form of conscription poses severe 

questions not only around recent mining 

acquisitions, but also the continued 

exploration and development of mining 

projects, and the construction of new 

infrastructure that heralds this “hopeful” 

era of progress.   
 

The United Nations, for example, recently praised 

the Colluli project, the world’s largest deposit of 

potash. The deposit straddles the border between 

Eritrea and Ethiopia, within 230 km of the port of 

Massawa. Colluli is jointly owned by the Eritrean 

government and Australian mining company 

Danakali — which is itself run by former BHP 

Billiton executive Niels Wage — and is expected11 

to start producing by 2022. According to the UN, 

the proximity of this significant source of potash to 

markets in Europe, which rely on synthetically 

produced sulphate of potash, would be 

advantageous to meeting the 2030 Sustainability 

Goals while potentially making up 50% of Eritrean 

exports by 2030. Nothing has been said about 

Eritrea’s potential over-reliance on mineral exports 

as such projects intensify.  

 

Eritrea’s role as a strategic port to both Europe and 

the Middle East has increased private investment 

from the United Arab Emirates and Saudi Arabia 

since the lifting of international sanctions —  

carrying on as normal, with evidence pointing to 

violations12 of the international arms embargo 

prior to 2018. In February 2020, Bloomberg 

reported13 on the contracting of Dubai-based 

company DP World Ltd. to upgrade Eritrea’s ports 

in Assab and Massawa, both of which operate free 

trade zones — “as regional peace brings increased 

business to its shores”.  

 

Formerly publicly traded, DP World became 

privately owned by majority shareholder Port and 

Free Zone World in February 2020. Echoing the 

words of Nevsun’s John Clarke, DP World’s CEO 

Sultan Ahmed Bin Sulayem has described himself14 

as “very bullish about Africa”. 

Though Eritrea has to date refused to participate15 

in the African Continental Free Trade Area, it has 

been increasingly cooperating with private 

interests from Saudi Arabia in particular, which 

been courting Eritrea and the Horn of Africa states 

through its Council of Arab and African States 

bordering the Red Sea and Gulf of Aden. 

 

Collaboration with Eritrea is critical for the Saudis 

not only for shipping oil, but as a western flank 

for the war in Yemen. Eritrea has already played 

host to Emirati fighter jets from its Assab air 

base16, and has been leasing its Assab port under a 

30 year deal to the United Arab Emirates and 

Saudi Arabia — for a war in which Canada is in 

turn embroiled by supplying the Saudis17 with 

military equipment.   

  

Eritrea's growing collaboration with the 

Saudi regime is consistent with the 

autocratic governance and legacy of human 

rights abuses that is shared by the two 

countries. But perhaps the celebration of 

Eritrea’s supposed progress has been 

shaped by western liberals’ uncritical 

affinity for any political party or 

organization that assumes the label 

“democratic”?  
 

In a most cynical show, Afwerki’s ruling party, 

called the People’s Front for Democracy and 

Justice, is the only legal party in Eritrea and has 

consolidated power since 1993. And while 

international investors have celebrated Eritrea 

opening for business and the influx of global 

capital, nothing has really changed around the 

regime's violation of basic freedoms and human 

rights — which, in addition to slavery, includes 

the jailing, disappearance and torture of writers 

and other political prisoners. 

 

Reflecting a fairly representative view of Eritrea 

from the side of international investors, Danakali 

Executive Chairman Seamus Cornelius was 

quoted18 by Mining Technology in 2019: “The speed 

of the reversal and the magnitude of the interest 

now being shown by enterprises and governments 

across the world in Eritrea,” he stated, referring to 

the repeal of UN sanctions, “gives me comfort that 

my view that the previous environment was 

completely artificial and unjustified is actually 

true.”   

 

The price of dissent 

 

Despite the repeal of sanctions, the UN Special 

Rapporteur for Human Rights in Eritrea Daniela 

Kravetz recently stated19 that, since 2018, there has 

been “no concrete evidence of progress”. As of 

July 17, the UN Human Rights Council extended 

the mandate20 on Eritrea for another year, 

requesting for Eritrea to grant “access to the 

country and committing to making progress on 

the proposed benchmarks”.  

 

Leading up to the 44th session of the UN Human 

Rights Council (June 30 - July 17, 2020), twenty-

four international human rights organizations 

submitted a letter21 outlining the lack of progress 

on Eritrea's human rights situation, despite the 

country’s being party to the UN Human Rights 

Commission since 2018.  

 Eritrea is also bound to the International 

Covenant on Civil and Political Rights; the 

Universal Declaration of Human Rights, and the 

African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights. 

Yet, Afwerki’s government has been described 

as non-cooperative by consistently rejecting the 

UN Special Rapporteur’s findings of “ongoing 

grave violations” of human rights. In addition to 

disparaging the forced and indefinite 

conscription and labour, and continued religious 

persecution of Christians and Muslims 

practicing without a permit, the extension of the 

UN’s mandate was influenced by the continued 

detainment of journalists, and complete lack of 

freedom of press.  

 

As of the 2001 purge of intellectuals and writers, 

Eritrea's media has been under the strict control 

and censorship of the Ministry of Information, 

which currently oversees the Men'esey, Shebab 

and Agizo magazines. 

 

One of the most well-known cases of detained 

journalists has been that of Dawit Isaak, an 

Eritrean-Swedish playwright. The Eritrean 

government arrested Dawit on September 23, 

2001 for allegedly violating Eritrean security, 

while he was working with a children’s theatre 

in Asmara — refusing to acknowledge the 

playwright's Swedish citizenship. 

 

For almost two decades, Dawit has been 

detained without trial. Though Eritrean 

authorities previously claimed that Isaak was 

alive, there was no certainty until a confirmation 

this past July 6 by his daughter. Yet any 

campaigning in favour of Dawit’s release has 

been construed by the Eritrean regime as a 

political attack22, supposedly prolonging Dawit’s 

incarceration. Activists and human rights 

organizations have repeatedly called for Dawit’s 

unconditional release, but for all these years, 

there has been no real accountability on the part 

of the Eritrean government holding an 

international citizen hostage. 

 

Another famous case is that of Yirgalem Fisseha 

Mebrahtu, a poet and radio presenter who 

previously worked with Radio Bana. The radio 

station was accused of disloyalty and around 30 

journalists arrested in 2009. Celebrated as one of 

the few female Eritrean journalists, Mebrahtu 

was incarcerated between 2009-2015 at both the 

Adi Abeito and May Srwa prisons — notorious 

for torturing detainees23. For those six years, she 

was held in solitary confinement.  

  

Despite the stark reality of their hardships, the 

international community has been more than 

willing to deport Eritrean migrants. In another 

challenging victory won in May 2020, Eritrean 

migrants were granted the ability to sue the EU24 

for deportations, where immigration authorities 

and other officials have exploited the language 

barrier to force detained Eritrean migrants on 

“repatriation” flights25 to Asmara. Repatriated 

Eritreans face additional persecution upon 

return, as they would be punished by the 

government for leaving the country as “traitors” 

— a government that has a longer legacy of 

indefinite incarceration, torture and 

assassination than can be presented here.  
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By Abraham T. Zere 
(Originally published by PEN International for Human Rights Day 2019.) 
 

 

The concept of “rights” doesn’t meaningfully exist in 

the state vocabulary of today’s Eritrea. The idea has 

been replaced by “duty and responsibility.” The state 

media apparatus constantly pounds into citizens the 

need to carry out their duties rather than wasting 

time by asking about rights. 
 

For insight, try googling without quotes <expressed readiness, shabait.com> 

(Shabait1 is the government’s official news organ) and skim the headlines. 

Alternatively, enter keywords such as “duty” or “responsibility” and look at 

the results. Then enter “rights.” The latter search mostly produces results in 

relation to the website’s “copyrights”. 

 

Although the comprehensive repression applies to all sectors, let’s pick, say, 

“freedom of expression2.” Eritrea has been ranked3 by the Committee to 

Protect Journalists (CPJ) as the “most censored country in the world” (2015 

and 2019). It anchored the bottom of Reporters Without Borders’ annual 

survey of Press Freedom Index for 10 consecutive years (2007-2017). All 

independent media4 have been banned in Eritrea since September 2001 and 

those outlets’ editors have been kept in incommunicado detention5 since then. 

The country gradually slipped into a boundless abyss, expelling all 

international correspondents, banning NGOs and barring civil society 

organisations, effectively keeping the populace in total isolation. 

 

This grim reality created a new, tightly repressed world for Eritreans. 

Resistance was reduced to refraining from applauding the state’s irrational 

policies. Remaining silent and even the very act of staying in the country 

rather than fleeing (the regime’s repressive policies force many to flee and it is 

tacitly encouraged as many in power benefit from the complex racket of 

human trafficking) are now practically the only forms of dissidence. 

Eritrea: Forget “rights” and speak 

of duties and responsibilities 
The flight of much of Eritrea’s productive human capital has emptied it at 

an alarming pace. A group photo could not be reproduced a few weeks 

later since it would undoubtedly be missing some of its former subjects, 

who would either have fled, disappeared or been forcibly removed. This 

is even more pronounced on state TV, with any footage showing 

incarcerated6 exiled former state officials or artists prohibited. The ranks 

of personalities joining such lists have soared to such a level that hardly 

any clip can be played without being heavily doctored. 

 

Fear has been institutionalised7. Words have lost their original 

meanings. Direct communication has become nearly impossible 

in the face of comprehensive online and offline surveillance. In 

this vacuum, a new coded language with double metaphors has 

developed.  
 

While the regime has brutally squashed all communications inside the 

country, it has employed another means to silence independent voices in 

the far-flung Eritrean diaspora. Aggressive, coordinated trolling8, 

character assassination and threats are widely deployed. When unable to 

deter criticism through such methods, the Ministry of Information will 

respond more directly. When I published an article in Al Jazeera English9 

in July 2017, Eritrea’s Ministry of Information issued an official response10 

dismissing me as “a notorious author who routinely engages in a smear 

campaign against the country.” 

 

Even physical attacks11 by the regime’s supporters aren’t out of bounds, 

as seen in November 2018 in the case of Martin Plaut, a former BBC 

journalist who writes on Eritrea extensively, and again in November 2019 

with exiled Eritrean journalist Amanuel Eyasu. Both incidents took place 

in London. Among the regime toadies, the hooligans who mount such 

attacks have been hailed as heroes12, while the Eritrean embassy in the 

UK has not condemned the actions. 

 
Continues on page 4 → 

Continued: 

Canada lifts sanctions against 

Eritrea 
  

Much like the United States, Canada has politicized sanctions to 

advance its own foreign policy interests. On one hand, Canada 

repeals sanctions on one of the worst authoritarian regimes in the 

world, which is being celebrated across the western world as “hope” 

— and on the other, Canada has maintained its sanctions against 

Venezuela and the country's elected President Nicolás Maduro to 

fulfill the ambition of the Lima Group to install the unelected, 

investor-friendly Juan Guaidó. This call for regime-change has of 

course been done under the banner26 of “respect for human rights” 

and “the rule of law” — going so far as to support an illegitimate 

National Emergency Government led by Guaidó. Amid the 

unchanged reality in Eritrea, and the apparent “artificial and 

unjustified” reasons there were sanctions in the first place, what 

claims can seriously be made about “respect for human rights” and 

the “rule of law”? 

  

Despite grotesque human rights violations, and the weight of the 

uncertainties and losses borne, the memories of Eritrea’s dissidents 

and free thinkers live on. Their words and ideas created spaces 

outside of the reaches of any government, and far outside of Eritrea’s 

borders, which continue to inspire resistance and ripple forward with 

hope — perhaps, the real “hope for the Horn of Africa”. 
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A conversation with: 

Abraham T. Zere 
 

A glimpse at the current state of 

affairs in Eritrea: 
 

LK: One of the most flouted achievements in recent 

Eritrean history was the rapprochement between 

Eritrea and Ethiopia on July 9, 2018. Two years have 

since passed. How would you characterize the 

developments between 2019 and 2020?  

 

AZ: Dashed hopes, an unforeseeable future, where 

“the worst might come” sentiment has 

disempowered the populace and has denied them 

even to dream. The country is experiencing the kind 

of panic feeling ensued during the early days of the 

COVID-19 pandemic breakout. For the last two years, 

Eritreans inside and outside the country are in a 

permanent state of nervousness. 

Now the Eritrean regime, growing ever more nervous, is trying to quash 

such moves, arbitrarily arresting citizens on wild conspiracy charges and 

suspicions. At this stage, anyone who does not publicly declare support 

for the state’s irrational acts and express his or her adoration for the 

president will potentially be considered an opponent. 

 

In a series of recent roundups that has targeted the arts and media 

community, many Eritreans have been summarily imprisoned. According 

to the information I have received, none of them have been brought before 

an independent court, and many remain in incommunicado detention. A 

few lucky ones have fled to Ethiopia and other neighbouring countries. 

 

Can such repression continue forever? History says otherwise. 

 

 

LK: Isaias Afwerki recently died and came 

back to life in Addis Ababa, in the midst of 

the coronavirus crisis (a little bit like Kim 

Jong Un). Of course, while Afwerki is away 

in Ethiopia during lock-down, the media is 

presenting Eritrea as a pandemic “success 

story”, having apparently eliminated most 

active cases. You’ve recently written about 

how the coronavirus has highlighted the 

deficiencies of Eritrean social services, 

including a lack of government funds to 

purchase medical equipment, and shortages 

of water and electricity even in big cities. 

How do you think the fall-out of the 

pandemic might impact the populace, and 

Afwerki’s regime? 

 

AZ: Afwerki has died and was resurrected, at 

least twice in the last eight years. He tried that 

first in 2012 and managed to generate some 

international news buzz. When he runs short 

of excuses to draw attention, I guess he uses 

his body and the rumors of ill-health and 

death for political consumption. 

COVID-19 CASES:  
251 cases with 155 recovered 
 

(africanews.com, July 19) 
 
“We also urge you to halt the ongoing 
rounding up of citizens from the streets, 
their homes and public spaces for military 
training”.  
 
— Open letter to Mr. Isaias Afwerki of 
Eritrea – Re: Coronavirus (COVID-19) in the 
Eritrean Penal System, Elizabeth Chyrum, 
Human Rights Concern-Eritrea. 

Continued: 

Eritrea: Forget “rights” 
 

Dashed hopes 
 

For the last two decades, the Eritrean regime has used the unsettled 

border conflict with neighbouring Ethiopia as its sole excuse for 

brutally repressing its populace.  
 

The historic peace deal with Ethiopia that crowned Ethiopian Prime Minister 

Abiy Ahmed with the Nobel Peace Prize13 raised hopes that the situation in 

Eritrea would begin to improve. Those hopes have since sputtered. No 

redress for the country’s most outstanding issues has occurred. No action on 

the release of thousands of prisoners of conscience, no implementation of the 

ratified constitution, no restoration of the indefinite national service to its 

statutory 18-month limit, no resumption of import and export businesses, no 

construction permits, no release of incarcerated journalists or allowance of a 

free press… none of these longstanding issues have been addressed. 

 

The brief opening of the Ethiopian-Eritrean border enabled many nationals to 

snatch a glimpse of the outside world. Many Eritreans quickly realised that 

President Isaias Afwerki14 was attempting to prolong his power. Having 

eliminated15 the border tension, seen the lifting of longstanding U.N. 

sanctions and been allowed to join the U.N.'s Human Rights Council, Afwerki 

is emboldened more than ever. 

 

In November 2018, several months after Eritrea and Ethiopia signed the peace 

deal, the president sat with the local media for an interview. Even in his usual 

comforting interview-cum-lecture format, in which he only addresses pre-

approved questions, Afwerki ranted incoherently16 about global dynamics. 

The second part of that interview had been advertised to address domestic 

issues. One year and a month have elapsed since then, and Eritreans are still 

waiting for it. 

 

The ending of hostilities with Ethiopia, however, did open other possibilities. 

Two diaspora-based TV stations began broadcasting to Eritrea via satellite 

dishes. The information monopoly thus had been revoked, and the populace 

started to communicate horizontally. This represents a major threat to a 

regime that has enjoyed total information control, surviving mainly by 

instilling fear and keeping citizens in isolation. Finally enjoying unmediated 

communication17, Eritreans inside the country discovered that contrary to 

how the state media had been portraying the situation, the majority of the 

Eritrean diaspora realised and felt the pain of compatriots inside the country. 

This opened the door to citizen journalism where nationals could bravely feed 

truth to opposition media outside the country, while others could start 

bypassing restrictions by distributing pamphlets, drawing graffiti, and boldly 

calling for an end to the regime. 

 

 

He came with a “success” story mainly because he 

was trying to prove to the world that he can 

handle the pandemic despite his rejection of Jack 

Ma’s offer. If you lock the entire population and 

leave it to die of starvation  — as has been the case 

in Eritrea — any government can flatten the curve 

in one month. Many might not have the accurate 

picture, but Eritrea’s lockdown is practically 

locking the entire population inside and letting 

them figure out for themselves how to sustain. 
 

Continues on page 5 → 
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  Continued: 

A conversation with 

Abraham T. Zere 
 

AZ: The lockdown has been effective in silencing 

nationals and gave Afwerki some time to 

breathe. I heard from credible sources that he 

was unhappy about the “success” 

announcement as it denies him the moral 

authority of continuing the lockdown. Later they 

changed the story’s angle and announced more 

new confirmed cases. Many of us are reluctant to 

believe what the regime states as facts. With the 

later confirmed cases — more than tripled the 

initial numbers — it is hard to tell if they were 

on proper quarantine or were just in prison. 

 

LK: Last year, in an article for Al Jazeera, 

(Eritreans have peace, now they want freedom), 

you wrote with some optimism about the 

potential for the popular uprising in Sudan 

that erupted in 2018 to, in turn, influence 

Eritreans. How would you describe the 

reverberations from the Khartoum protests — 

even amid the Sudanese crackdowns on recent 

protests — across Eritrea since those early 

days?  

 

AZ: Sudanese people have shown their 

determination to remove the rotten military rule 

of Bashir that has bled and pillaged the country 

for 30 years. While remaining positive, it is too 

early to conclude about the course of the 

revolution. The current leadership has received 

an indebted and fragile state amid high 

expectations from those who sacrificed 

everything to see the change. 

 

Sudanese-style revolution can’t happen in the 

current Eritrean political state. Let alone for such 

an open resistance and sit-in protest, the 

slightest dissidence is countered using lethal 

force in Eritrea.  

 

The pandemic has changed many developments. 

Therefore, it is difficult to project how things 

might evolve. But one thing has become very 

clear: except for the handful of individuals who 

are benefiting from the system and others who 

have clung onto it for fear, the regime has lost its 

legitimacy and has exhausted all possible 

excuses to keep the country on hold. When such 

feelings reverberate among the critical masses, 

the least expected moment can trigger change. 

No one can tell when and how, but history 

records that is how regimes on their final breath 

end. 

  

LK: In May 2019, the government notoriously 

blacked out social media and severely 

restricted access to the internet by disabling 

mobile access, to prevent Eritreans from 

organizing a protest prior to the 28th 

Independence Day. How would you comment 

on the ability of Eritreans to express 

themselves or connect via social media, or other 

communication channels? To what extent does 

this threat of internet black-out continue to 

restrict Eritreans? 

 

 

 
 

LK: One of the first Green Violin publications 

was your Anecdotes of Indefinite Anarchy: 

Dispatches from Eritrea, in which you wrote 

about the frustration of an associate editor of a 

government newspaper who was not able to 

understand a poem:  

 

“There is no way the fiber, flax, will read 

the poem? Why can’t these people write 

poetry that is easily understood and 

communicates to human beings?” 

 

But, this highlights the point at which artistic 

expression becomes dangerous precisely 

because of its malleability, its openness to 

interpretation, and thus, potential to escape 

censorship. Authoritarian regimes have often 

attacked poetry and literature at large, knowing 

that it is a medium of insinuation and allusion. 

I wonder if you could comment on the regime’s 

targeted censorship of poetry, and this 

delightful collusion between inscrutability and 

resistance? 

 

AZ: Of all the literary genres, poetry has 

suffered the most under Eritrea’s censorship. (I 

am mainly referring to lyrics in albums as most 

poets have ceased submitting their manuscripts 

to the censorship office). Poetry by nature is 

open to multiple interpretations and readings. 

Hence poets have been requested to get rid of 

metaphors, figures of speech, simile, and 

symbols. The chief censor instructs for plain and 

straight language. If the lyricists fail to render it 

to the simplest and unambiguous tone, the 

censorship chief would rewrite many verses and 

stanzas to make sure the lyrics are reduced to the 

bare minimum. 

 

As the poet Yirgalem Fisseha Mebrahtu wrote on 

her firsthand experience of six years of 

detainment in military prison, the poets have 

been interrogated and asked to interpret their 

work. The interrogations were not only about 

what they wrote (be it published or collected 

from their personal files, including diaries), but 

for not producing artworks that glorify the state 

policies.   

  

Resistance in the face of extreme repression has 

eventually evolved as failure to applaud the 

regime’s policies or the very act of not 

submitting anything for publication 

(censorship). Few lucky ones like myself have 

escaped and left the country.   

 

LK: Censorship by the Eritrean Ministry of 

Information clearly does not stop at Eritrea’s 

borders. Journalists experience attacks on their 

word and on their name, even as they publish 

more freely from outside the country.  

 

You’re very active on Twitter, and I’ve seen you 

and your posts being attacked (though I dare 

say they are not without their own comedy): 

attacking your reputation and background, 

decrying “fake newspapers”, and of course, as 

a “criminal” who should be referred to the 

International Criminal Court. How would you 

comment on this experience of retaliation 

through social media, or otherwise, based on 

your writing? 

 
Continues on page 6 → 
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AZ: There has never been mobile internet data 

from the beginning in Eritrea. This is to keep the 

entire population out of the conversation and to 

mitigate free flow of information and 

communication. Internet cafes, where most 

Eritreans access the internet, request users' ID. 

This is done to create the impression that 

everyone is being surveilled and their online 

footprints are being recorded. But May 2019 was 

not the first time the state security enforced the 

blocking of social media apps. They have been 

doing that repeatedly and most users have 

learned to circumvent the ban using VPN.  

 

Despite all impositions to restrict 

communication, there are ways of reaching the 

population inside the country (via satellite TVs 

and radios) and the people sharing their plights 

and smuggling out information (through 

informal channels and family connections thanks 

to the huge number of Eritreans living in the 

diaspora, mainly in the neighboring countries). 

 

LK: Publishing is a volatile act in Eritrea: it has 

led to the imprisonment of journalists and 

authors, editors, academics, and artists. Eritrea 

is still ranked as one of the worst countries in 

the world for press freedom, ranking behind 

North Korea and Turkmenistan as the world’s 

most censored country. Many journalists and 

writers are still imprisoned for speaking out 

against the Afwerki regime. Can you comment 

on this crisis of imprisonment? 

 

AZ: Prison has become synonymous with 

Eritrea. Be it in the military, civilian life or the 

frequent round-ups — the length could vary  — 

but an average Eritrean adult has experienced 

prison. But of course, nothing is comparable to 

the fate of journalists and former state officials 

who have been rotting in incommunicado 

detention since September 2001.   

 

With the press crackdown of 2001, the regime 

declared a war on publishing, free thinking, and 

artistic expressions. The practice of censorship 

that has been placed in Eritrea is difficult to 

explain to someone using modern language. The 

censorship office introduced thought crimes. 

Artists were not punished for what they 

produced, but for what they might have possibly 

thought.    

 

LK: Given that independent media was banned 

in 2001: would you say there are still attempts 

at a ‘free press’? Are there independent, DIY, or 

samizdat-style projects that publish 

underground?  

 

AZ: There is no hope for free press soon as long 

as the regime is in power. Being such a small 

country where everything is closely monitored 

by the state security, underground publication is 

impossible, and the printing houses are under 

watch too. But wall graffiti, sporadic posters that 

denounce the regime’s policies or the very act of 

taking all the risks and difficulties to 

communicate with activists in the diaspora who 

might in turn broadcast or publish it back are 

some of the forms of popular resistance these 

days.  



 AZ: The vicious trolling against me, and practically everyone who criticizes 

the regime, is well planned and executed. Trolls receive training and 

collectively identify targets. Someone who participated in such “training” 

has inadvertently mentioned to a friend that they have been allegedly 

shown my photo and Twitter handle to be attacked. The trainer, according 

to the source, is now the country’s Permanent Representative to the United 

Nations. 

 

Many of us who are vocal against the regime have been blocked by state 

officials on Twitter even without engaging them. Other independent 

journalists, including non-Eritreans, have received death-threats and 

physical assaults.  

 

And who am I? Just an ordinary citizen without influence or any public 

post. My crimes? Doing the minimum things any sane person is expected to 

do when opportunity presents itself: sharing my firsthand experience. 

 

LK: Given the suppression within Eritrea — and your own experience 

publishing, leading PEN Eritrea, and public appearances — I wonder if 

you could comment on the role the Eritrean diaspora can play in 

advancing the conversation on Eritrea’s future, and continuing to plant the 

seeds of optimism, hope and dignity?  

 

AZ: Change should come from inside the country by those who endured 

repression most. The role of the diaspora  — as should be  — is to support 

change. In situations like Eritrea, silence amounts to endorsing the ongoing 

suppression. As an ordinary, concerned citizen, without exaggerating my 

role, I only defy silence.  

  

Yet, no matter how fragmented it seems, I believe the Eritrean diaspora is 

raising the issues, challenging the monotonous state narrative and 

supporting the nationals either in direct or indirect ways. It is both a 

symbolic gesture to those suffering inside, and other times taking up the 

matters at hand as the state failed to perform its role. Significant parts of the 

conversations and public engagements have been spearheaded by social 

media. With all its limitations, social media has opened rooms for dialogue 

which otherwise would have been either muzzled or extremely dispersed. 

 

 

Forthcoming: 

 

Volume 1, Issue 3: Of Purity and Autonomy:  

A Nation for Whom? 

 
The next issue of The Sparkplug, coming out in August 2020, 
considers the challenges and contradictions that are 
entangled in Kashmir’s pursuit for self-determination.  
 
Included is a conversation with author and human rights 
lawyer Nandita Haksar, based around her research and 
writing on the socio-economic challenges facing migrants in 
Northeast India, and how these challenges intersect with 
the nationalist movement in Jammu and Kashmir. Accompanying 
the conversation is an excerpt from a letter from Mohammad 
Afzal Guru to Haksar, and short excerpt from the preface to 
Haksar’s book, The Many Faces of Kashmiri Nationalism, 
which was recently updated to comment on the repeal of 
special status for Jammu and Kashmir in August 2019. 

The Sparkplug 
The Sparkplug is a catalyst for difficult conversations, going 
where fast headlines don’t.  
 
Creative and artistic expression has the power to humanize 
political debates that are often abstract or driven by 
sensational media. The Sparkplug engages with the deeper 
questions of human dignity and struggle against the social 
orders that repress our most volatile possibilities.  
 
Mostly irregular, published whenever. 
 
Access all issues:  greenviolin.info/sparkplug.  
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The Sparkplug is an off-shoot of The Green Violin:  
 
The Green Violin is a slow-burning, independent publishing 
project for the free distribution of poetry, essays and prose. 
The Green Violin is an untrained publication povera, with simple 
chapbooks and broadsides made from humble materials. The Green 
Violin is inspired by the creativity of resistance, courage and 
perseverance that is expressed by the human spirit in the face 
of all forms of oppression. This deep human connection, made 
possible through the dignity of literature and art, is one means 
to a life-long, critical disturbance of the unnatural order. 
 
Molotovs are fashion statements! 
 
Discover more: greenviolin.info 

Previous: 

 

Volume 1, Issue 1: The Trenches between 

Languages and Nation-building 

 
Getting the Last Word: Storytelling in Defiance of Language 
Death, by X.C. 
 
Who’s Entitled? Diamond Mining and Internal Displacement in 
Botswana, by Lital Khaikin. 
 
Published in June 2020, the inaugural issue of The Sparkplug 
reflects on the impact of mining and global capital on 
displacement, land division and the loss of Indigenous 
languages. The Khoisan have often been exoticized as “remote”, 
“isolated”, “untouched” people — all while their ancestral 
homelands have been encroached upon by big business, 
investors, and “nature reserves”. But their stories are shaped 
by resilience to the imposed state borders of Botswana and 
hard-won victories such as the 2006 legal battle that (at 
least legally) granted the right to return to the Kalahari.  

Continued: 

A conversation with  

Abraham T. Zere 
 

 

AZ: I will be more bothered, not with their trolling and online attacks, but if 

they were silent. Otherwise, that has been the norm for years now. In April 

2009, when I was in Eritrea, the Information Minister then (Ali Abdu) 

published a public denunciation in the state newspaper stating that I should 

immediately be restrained. The sort of open arrest warrant was published in 

the Law and Order section of the newspaper, where corruption charges of 

former state officials were published. This was in response to an article I 

wrote for the People’s Front for Democracy and Justice (PFDJ) ruling party 

magazine. Anything published and approved by the ruling party’s 

magazine can’t be rebellious. 

 

I left the country in 2012 and started to sporadically contribute for 

international media since 2015. When I published my first article in June 

2015 on Africa is A Country, shortly after, I received a one-line email from 

one of the executives of the PFDJ ruling party: “Abraham, what has 

happened to your sense of shame?”  

 

 In July 2017, the Eritrean Ministry of Information issued an official response 

to my Al Jazeera (English) article and called me “a notorious author who 

routinely engaged in a smear campaign against the country.”  

 

In March 2018, a long-ailing regime supporter testified in the national (state) 

TV that she has suddenly recovered from severe knee injuries after she had 

touched President Isaias Afwerki’s magic hand and bathed in the dam he 

was supervising during construction. Shortly after, I blogged (in Tigrinya, 

my native language) about the strange testimony and mocked the TV. The 

next day, probably the regime or security reported my article to Facebook. 

Facebook then acted upon this, and removed my blog post from being 

shared on Facebook stating: “it violates Facebook’s community standards.” 

Facebook acted without verifying it because of the language barrier. Two 

days later, my blog was attacked with malware and was put down. 

https://greenviolin.info/the-sparkplug/
https://greenviolin.info/the-sparkplug/
https://greenviolin.info/sparkplug-vol1/

